House Highlights
By Tom Loertscher

As I was leaving Boise on Friday after the session had concluded on Thursday, I was listening to a local talk show that also had news reports every half hour. In conjunction with that I had listened as reporters asked various legislators and the Governor, “What grade would you give the Legislature this year?” There are many who will attempt to answer that question, but in reality there are probably as many answers as the number of people you ask.
Setting the budgets this year was not as agonizing as it was the previous two years. Some significant items along the way were increases in teacher salaries, restoring funding for schools including colleges and universities, and providing funding for technology without eliminating teachers. An item that drew a lot of attention in the Health and Welfare arena was restoring some of the funding for the developmentally disabled.
During the last week, after much discussion behind the scenes, the sponsors of the “ultrasound bill” decided to pull their legislation for this year and try to work out the perceived difficulties to move it forward next year. Their opposition had defined the issue around the mandating of what they described as an invasive procedure. The proponents of the bill are more concerned about making sure that a patient has the right to view an ultrasound before an abortion would be performed. Without a doubt this was the most emotional issue of the session.
Another major issue was the agreement that was reached between investor owned utilities and a broad range of electric ratepayers in getting advanced information on major construction projects and the possible effects on electric rates. Rep. Gibbs and I worked on this over several weeks and the resolution came without legislation, which is how I think a lot of things should be worked out. More laws are not necessarily a good solution.
The House passed a very important piece of legislation concerning property but failed in the Senate Transportation Committee. The Idaho Supreme Court changed the interpretation of the default width of a prescriptive public right-of-way. The standard of fifty feet has always been tempered with the exception of “those of a lesser width presently existing.” The Court held that all such rights-of-way are fifty feet wide. That means that if government decides to expand a road beyond what has been historically used, it could just take the extra land needed up to fifty feet, even if that which was previously used may have only been thirty feet wide. The law needed to be clarified to what the law was in years gone by. There is a lot more to the discussion, of course, but the Court clearly tipped the balance toward government in this instance.
There are so many other issues that were decided or shelved this year. I would say that this has been one of the more controversial years and certainly one of the more difficult ones. After adjourning Thursday, and getting my clothes changed, I returned to the capitol to pack up. All was quiet and it was a rather eerie feeling with no one else around. I’ll leave the grading of the Legislature to others because only time will really tell just how well we did.
